T.E.M. CAULFIELD
HOCKEY CLUB INC.

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
1989

SUNDAY 12TH NOVEMBER, 1989





# TEM Caulfield Hockey Club Insertion into 1989 Annual Report

This page has been inserted into the 1989 Annual Report to identify an error in the report.

The list of Coaches and Managers in the Junior Report refers to an u15P Girls team.

In fact, this was an u17 team. This can be verified as follows:

- The list of Junior Annual Award winners, further down the same page refers to u17P Girls
- The text on the previous page refers to an u17 Pennant Girls team
- The Team Reports (later in the document) contains a report from the u17 Pennant Girls and the only u15 Girls Report is for u15A, not u15P



# T.E.M.CAULFIELD HOCKEY CLUB STATEMENT OF INCOME AND EXPENDITURE FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST OCTOBER, 1989

	1989	1988
INCOME	\$	\$
Ann Add Sale James alam		
Mens' subscriptions	9,001	8,947
Womens' subscriptions	4,597	4,131
Juniors' subscriptions	5,535	4,324
Social members' subscriptions	105	240
Sponsorship	6,115	865
Summer subscriptions - Mens'	815	836
Summer subscriptions - Womens'	790	680
Summer subscriptions - Juniors'	1,225	494
Bar	8,959	14,229
Social activities/Fund Raising	10,743	5,585
Carnivals	170	633
Training/Synthetic ground fees - Mens'	3,289	5,614
Training/Synthetic ground fees - Womens'	1,578	2,255
Training/Synthetic ground fees - Juniors'	. 1,834	
Clothing, equipment & goods for resale	2,474	1,807
Interest received	985	882
Indoor competition	6,075	5,422
Telephone takings	86	56
Donations	5,100	2,030
Miscellaneous	212	120
Minkey	9	
	69,686 =====	59,150

# T.E.M.CAULFIELD HOCKEY CLUB STATEMENT OF INCOME AND EXPENDITURE FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST OCTOBER, 1989

	1989	1988
EXPENDITURE	\$	\$
400 to 101 to 107 AU to 100 to		
Mens' Division		
Winter affliation fees Summer fees Equipment expenses Training/playing fees Player insurance Umpiring Awards Coaching expenses Fines Player Assistance	4,800 880 920 8,253 510 737 120 289 40 336	4,220 839 735 6,483 428 739 199 250 320
Womens' Division		· · · /
Winter affliation fees Summer fees Equipment expenses Training/playing fees Player insurance Awards Coaching expenses Fines General expenses Player Assistance	2,407 620 429 3,316 411 105 0 111 	2,007 570 877 3,643 363 22 500 141 335
Juniors' Division		
Winter affliation fees Summer fees Equipment expenses Training/playing fees Player insurance Awards State trial entry fees Coaching courses Fines General expenses Player Assistance	813 850 1,040 6,413 287 879 240  260 112 900  11,793	549 747 796 2,959 240 908 165 (70) 206
BALANCE CARRIED FORWARD	36,126	29,168
	· · · <del>-</del>	

#### T.E.M.CAULFIELD HOCKEY CLUB

# STATEMENT OF INCOME AND EXPENDITURE

### FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST OCTOBER, 1989

	1989	1988
	\$	\$
BALANCE BROUGHT FORWARD	36,126	29,168
EXPENDITURE (Continued)		
Other		
Award Expenses	265	_
Bank charges	132	138
Bar purchases	5,675	9,700
Bar stock (increase)/decrease	<del></del> .	295
Carnivals	325	1,035
Clothing etc. purchases	4,428	4,463
Clothing stock (increase)/decrease	510	(2,100)
Debenture interest payable	36	48
Depreciation	596	606
Ground marking	121	288
Indoor competition	4,321	4,026
Insurances	1,028	890
Liquor licence	365	
Miscellaneous	109	390
Player assistance		2,100
Power & gas	1,193	1,587
Printing & stationery	70	
Rent	1,170	1,100
Repairs & maintenance	290	
Rubbish removal	(5)	101
Social activities\Fund raising	9,673	6,587
Telephone	. 345	246
Tempo & postage	644	433
	31,291	31,932
TOTAL EXPENDITURE	67,417	61,100
TOTAL INCOME	69,686	59,150
LESS TOTAL EXPENDITURE	67,417	61,100
NET PROFIT \ (LOSS) FOR THE YEAR	\$2,270 =====	(\$1,950) ======

# T.E.M. CAULFIELD HOCKEY CLUB

#### BALANCE SHEET

# FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST OCTOBER, 1989

	1989	1988
	\$	\$
Members equity Profit\(loss) for the year Synthetic ground reserve (see Note 2)	15,808 2,270 2,000	17,758 (1,950) 2,000
TOTAL MEMBERS EQUITY	\$20,078	\$17,808
ASSETS CURRENT	22222	
Cash at bank Investments Debtors Prepayments Bar stock at cost	3,180 12,255 1,624 2,085	4,163 6,520 4,477 2,689
Stock of goods for resale Deposits - bond	2,290 150	2,800 50
TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS	21,584	20,698
LIABILITIES CURRENT Creditors Members loans Deposits Held	1,142 960 2,350	5,509 924 -
TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES	4,452	6,433
NET CURRENT ASSETS	17,132	14,266
NON CURRENT ASSETS FIXED ASSETS (see Note 3) Fixed assets at committee valuation 31/10/84 Less accumulated depreciation	2,972 1,162	2,972 986
	1,810	1,986
Fixed assets at cost Less accumulated depreciation	2,335 1,199	2,335 779
	1,136	1,556
TOTAL FIXED ASSETS	2,946	3,542
NET ASSETS	\$20,078 =====	\$17,808 =====

# T.E.M.CAULFIELD HOCKEY CLUB

# NOTES TO AND FORMING PART OF THE ACCOUNTS

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST OCTOBER, 1989

#### NOTE 1

The accounts have been prepared on a historical cost accrual basis.

#### NOTE 2

During the 1986/7 year \$2,000 was transferred from Members Equity to the Synthetic Ground Reserve to be specifically set aside for the club's synthetic hockey surface.

#### NOTE 3

The assets are valued in the following manner:Assets acquired prior to 1/11/83 have been valued on the historical cost basis less an allowance for dimunition in value to 31/10/84. Fixed assets acquired after 31/10/84 have been valued at historical cost. Depreciation has been provided using the straight line method.

# AUDITORS REPORT

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST OCTOBER, 1989

I have audited the books of T.E.M. Caulfield Hockey Club Inc. for the year ended 31st October, 1989.

From the information available, I have found them to be true and correct.

G.F. Norris A.A.S.A. Honourary Audited



## PRESIDENT'S REPORT

Looking back over the year I wonder just where the months have gone and on reflection feel that although we did not get all the final flags that were in the offing we finished with relative success. We have regained our top womens side and have managed to maintain our strengths in the mens and womens division. The Juniors also displayed a great year but unfortunately our U/13A side may have been lost to Pennant. We have had numerous representatives in state teams from all divisions and umpires selected to umpire state games. We gained Grand Final Flags from Vet D's, U/17A Boys, U/17P Girls & U/13 Girls. We had 5 out of 8 mens teams in the finals, 3 out of 6 womens teams and 6 our of 9 junior teams also in the finals.

When I think of the organisation and administration required to maintain a successful club the size of TEMC, I am forever mindful and grateful to those members who take on extraneous duties, whether as Captain, Manager, Social Organiser or in the administration to control the many portfolio positions that are necessary in the smooth running of a club. It is hard to name all the contributors that I would like to thank but would especially name the members of the General and Management Committee, and pass on my sincere thanks for all their untiring effort during this year and hope the club can be led by members with the same commitment, leading us to an even more successful season in 1989/90. My personal thanks to.......

Phil Davrain Mike Hough Jenny Day Mary Lofthouse Paul Lofthouse Phil Thompson Chris Woodward Wendi Penpraze Toni Cunningham Steve Peck Phil Burchardt

I believe our club is one to be envied and even though we have not yet obtained a synthetic surface we have been able to maintain a strong and very competitive club. We have a club that is family orientated with strong support from both parents and supporters alike.

I have enjoyed this year as your President and thank you for the opportunity in this very different, demanding but rewarding position as head of this great Hockey Club. Here's to the mighty in 1990.

GRANT MACPHIE PRESIDENT

## SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT (ADMIN) REPORT

This position has not necessarily required a report to the AGM in the past and a change in tradition is obviously in order.

I believe it necessarily falls within the scope of the position to thank, on behalf of the Members of the Club, the President and his Committee for their efforts and guidance during the past year.

The year has proved to be one of mixed fortunes. The results of our endeavours on the hockey field, for all sections, will be ably explained by the respective officers and coaches in the following reports.

I would however like to comment on the significant support provided directly by our sponsors in the year past. The list of contributors has been publicised regularly

in TEMPO and again warrants highlighting for your information:

Lindsay G Quinn & Associates Douglas Printing Keith Needham Helgensen & Ball Peck Plumbing Belmont Day Nursery McDonalds Objections Restaurant

S.S. Taxi Trucks (Alex Weiss) Just Hockey Gabriella Pizza Krample Newham & Grinwald P/L Knut Reinecke Dale Pearce Ric Thompson

Our special thanks must go to Mr Lindsay G Quinn and Mr Alex Weiss for their substantial sponsorship towards providing the clubs tracksuits and for our own "Club Bottling" respectively.

To all our sponsors the Club expresses its gratitude and looks forward to your continuing support.

CHRIS WOODWARD SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT

# 1989 MEN'S REPORT

T.E.M.C. fielded nine men's teams in the 1989 winter season:

State League One.....finished sixth Pennant A.....finished seventh Pennant C.....finished second Metro East.....finished third South A.....finished second South B.....finished first South D.....finished second Veterans A.....finished third Veterans D.....finished third & Premiers

Overall with seven teams in the finals it can be judged a successful year although we only ended up with one flag to add to the collection.

S.L.1 fielded, at different times, the youngest team for many seasons. Four members of the Premier U17 team played during the year. Kieren Whelan in goals was a brilliant replacement when Lachlan Dreher was playing for Victoria and Australia. Ben Atkins, Ciro Ferra and Lachlan Fincher all showed they have the ability to play top hockey - it is now up to them to prove they have the dedication.

At the other end of the age spectrum, Bill Hooper showed what commitment can achieve by scoring more field goals this season than any TEMC forward for many years. Cameron King, at 18, won the most improved senior player award and his application reaped a just reward.

S.L.1 had a most frustrating season with injuries and an inability to score goals which cost it a finals place through losses to lower teams. Highlights included Lachlan Dreher's selection in the Australian Team - a fantastic effort. Peter Hough won his twelfth consecutive Best & Fairest from Dale Pearce, Mike Hough and Lachlan Fred Ball again contributed a lot with his incomparable managerial skills. Ric Thompson as coach put 100% effort into the job as always, and it was unfortunate that the team's results did not reflect this.

Pennant A and Pennant C had both been promoted from the previous season and faced big tasks in cementing their rise. David Denson as non-playing coach (unintentionally through injury for most of the season) had a diverse group of players to work with. TEMC had 21 players in S.L.1 this year and the number of injuries disrupted cohesion. Nevertheless the younger players will benefit from the experience and kick on.

Pennant C with Gordon Hodges as coach exceeded early predictions by going within a stroke of clinching the Premiership. A very young team in the main supplemented by Veterans Hodges, Pilley and Bartholomews the team had a very successful year.

Metro East with Butch MacPhie at the helm and Ric Thompson at Centre Half very nearly made it through to the Grand Final — missing in the extra time of the Preliminary Final.

South A, playing off in the Grand Final yet again, just went down in extra time.

South B and South D also demonstrated the enormous depth at district level that  $\ensuremath{\mathsf{TEMC}}$  possesses.

JOE HOUGH FOR MENS DIVISION

## 1989 WOMEN'S REPORT

1989 was a successful year for TEMC women with three sides in final series and two promotions to higher grades. Our main goals for 1989 were to promote the Melbourne League 2 team back into Melbourne League 1 and promote our seconds Melbourne District 2 North into Melbourne District 1, to enable our firsts and seconds to play all games on turf in 1990.

Under the coaching of Joe Hough our first aim was achieved with Melbourne League 2 attaining promotion back into League 1. Unfortunately our seconds were unsuccessful in their bid to be promoted by finishing second on the ladder by goal difference only, and therefore out of contention for promotion. As can be seen from the final positions of all teams below, our fourths Melbourne District 4 South had a very successful year convincingly finishing top of their division and gaining promotion to Melbourne League 3.

Final ladder placings for TEMC Women in 1989:

The final series were an exciting time with all three teams reaching the Grand Final, unfortunately lady luck was not with us on Grand Final Day and TEMC came away with three runners up placings. All games were very hard fought and credit should go to all participating players.

There were many girls especially juniors that represented the state and who played in top senior womens sides. Congratulations to:

Mindy Simpson	State Team
Fiona Adams	State Team
Kirsten Taylor	Schoolgirls Team
Bronwen Simpson	District Team
Kathy WoodU/16	District Team
Stephanie Rollason	Touring Team
Liz Wood	Touring Team
Jackie ThompsonU/13	State Team

In conclusion I would like to thank the following people for their assistance in the running of the women's division throughout the year:

Pip Parsons Joanne Carbone Mary & Paul Lofthouse.

Toni Cunningham Wendy Stops

a **big** thankyou to all team captains that assisted with organising their players to grounds etc, and anyone else I may have forgotten, that assisted in any capacity.

Last but not least a big heartfelt thankyou to Joe Hough who endured the torment and frustration of coaching and training women in 1989.

JENNY DAY VICE PRESIDENT - WOMEN

# 1989 JUNIOR REPORT

The 1989 season was a very successful one for the Junior section of the club. The year started with two Indoor Premiership flags (U/13B Boys and U/15Sth Boys). The U/13 boys were promoted to "A" grade for the coming indoor season. The U/13 and U/17A girls were runners—up in the competition.

The start of the winter season saw the introduction of an U/9 half field team, the brain child of Steve Peck. The youngsters had a great deal of fun, their hockey improved and they were successful. The U/15 South side was withdrawn because of a lack of boys, this put a great deal of pressure on the U17 South side. re-introduction of a U/15 South side must be a serious consideration for the 1990 The U/11 Mixed side finished third on the ladder and were unlucky not to make the Grand Final. The U/13 Girls finished first on the ladder and won the flag to complete a wonderful season. The U/13A boys side struggled for most of the season, they gained in strength as the season progressed but were unfortunately not able to manage one more premiership point. The U/15A girls side struggled for numbers throughout the season but were by no means disgraced on the field. U/15A boys finished the season in fourth position and were unlucky not to make the Grand Final. The U/17 South boys finished the season in third position. Pennant girls finished the season in second position and took out the Premiership Flag to complete a wonderful season. The U/17A girls finished the season in second position and were unlucky not to make the Grand Final. The U/17A boys finished the season in second position and after an exciting final at the State Hockey Centre won the prestigious "Ric Purser" Shield.

A vote of thanks goes to all the hard working parents, club members and juniors who have helped make the 1989 season such an enjoyable one for so many young players. A special thanks to Paul & Mary Lofthouse for marking the grounds.

A special thanks to all those dedicated men and women who took the time to coach and manage our juniors throughout the year.

	<u>Coach</u>	<u>Manager</u>
U/9	Steve Peck	Pru Flatman
U/11 Mixed	Lindsay Pettiona/	
	John Muller	Lois Innes
U/13 Girls	Jane Rollason	Fred Ball
U/13A Boys	Phil Thompson	Coral Sheard
U/15A Girls	Karen Gibson	Nicole Pitcher
U/15A Boys	Bill Hooper	Jason Penpraze
U/15P Girls	Fiona Hodges	Sandi Penpraze
U/17A Girls	Gordon Hodges	Carol Simpson
U/17S Boys	Grant MacPhie	Bob Petterwood
U/17A Boys	John MacPhie	Bob Petterwood

Congratulations to Gordon Hodges, winner of the Ron Penpraze Perpetual Memorial Trophy for his dedication to the improvement of Junior Girls Hockey at TEMC.

#### MINKEY

A big vote of thanks to Toni Cunningham for looking after and training these important youngsters. The sessions were enjoyed by all and many moved on to under age competition through the season.

#### PRESENTATION DAY

The Junior Presentation Day was once again a great success with the club rooms overflowing with juniors and their families. The presentations were followed with a spit roast and salads and finally a huge "Presentation Day" Cake. A big vote of thanks to Maria and Vince Ferra, Wendi Penpraze, Marg MacPhie, Brian Rollason and all the helpers on the day. A special thanks is extended to Lachlan Dreher for his words of congratulations and encouragement to our State Representatives and all the club juniors.

#### AWARDS: Perpetual Trophies

Most Improved Boy	.Steven Andonopoulos
Most Improved Girl	.Litzi Chillianis
Sonia Henderson Memorial Trophy	.Deanne Sullivan
Best Junior Club Person	.Andrew Needham
Best & Fairest in Finals (Girls)	.Kathy Wood
Best & Fairest in Finals (Boys)	.Ben Atkins
Most Improved U/13 Boy	.Gavan McGregor
Most Consistent U/13 Girl	.Rachel Truscott

#### Annual Awards

Age Division	Best & Fairest	Best Team Player	Coaches Award
U/11 U/13 Boys U/13 Girls U/15 Boys U/15 Girls U/17S Boys U/17P Girls U/17A Boys U/17A Girls	Tim Thompson Matt Hooper Jackie Thompson Brett Thompson Stephanie Rollason Chris Speldewinde Liz Wood Ben Atkins Kirsten Taylor	Adam Innes James Blanchfield Katrina Thomas Leigh Hooper Kamilla Webb Peter Grey Stephanie McGregor Lachlan Fincher Nicole Ball	Barnaby Chessell Garrick Rollason Melissa Brown Mario Ferra Sarah D'Astoli Justin Mills Kim Snowden James MacPhie Bronwen Simpson
0, 2, 011 10	in wy ion	HILOVIO IMII	TY OFFICE WITH POOL

All U/9 players received an Encouragement Medallion. Sarah Flatman and Michelle Peck received an Achievement Award donated by Steve Peck.

The U/13 Girls, U/17 Pennant Girls and U/17A Boys all received a Premiership Medallion.

Kim Snowden and Tracey Needham received awards for scoring 50 goals, donated by Gordon and Fiona Hodges.

#### CARNIVAL SUCCESS

Werribbee Girls Carnival - U/13, U/15 & U/17 divisions won by TEMC. TEMC U/17 Girls Carnival - Won by U/17B TEMC
Altona U/17 Boys Carnival - Won by U/17A TEMC
Lakeside U/15 Boys Carnival - U/15 boys TEMC reached Semi-Finals.

#### STATE REPRESENTATIVES

0/17	BOYS STATE TEAM	.Ciro Ferra, Kieren Whelan
U/16	SCHOOLBOYS TEAM	.Lachlan Galbraith
U/14	BOYS TOURING TEAM	.Brett Thompson (C), Cameron Fincher,
		Richard Robinson
U/16	GIRLS STATE TEAM	.Fiona Adams
U/16	GIRLS DISTRICT TEAM	.Bronwen Simpson Kathy Wood
U/16	SCHOOLGIRLS TEAM.	Kirsten Taylor (C) Sally Evans
U/14	GIRLS TOURING TEAM	Jiz Wood (VC) Stephania Pollagon
U/13	GIRLS STATE TEAM	Jackie Thompson (VC), Elizabeth Aizen,
		Melissa Brown.
U/16	SCHOOLBOYS AND U/14 TOURING TEAM	
	UMPIRE	.Andrew Needham.

#### VJHA AWARDS

#### Congratulations to:

- Kirsten Taylor who was voted Best & Fairest player in the U/17A competition.

- Ben Atkins who was runner-up for the U/17A Best & Fairest players award.

- Andrew Needham for winning the Most Improved Junior Umpires Award.

In closing, thankyou to all those people who have helped and supported Junior Hockey throughout the 1988/89 season.

JANE ROLLASON & PHIL THOMPSON FOR JUNIOR HOCKEY

## SOCIAL REPORT

The target set at the beginning of the year (\$2,000) unfortunately was not achieved. Possibly the way to raise the funds next year, may be to hold another raffle earlier in the year with a greater number of raffle books, so that more tickets are sold. We also have 6 dozen boxes of Red Wine available to be sold, (possibly via a weekly

mini raffle).

However, I feel that as a whole the social calendar was quite good, we held at least one function, sometimes two, in each month of the hockey season.

The social card that was issued to every financial member was a great idea. I would like to suggest that next year the cards be obtained earlier, so that financial members may receive them as soon as their subscriptions are paid.

As this is my last report as Social Secretary I would like to thank the Committee for their great support and especially thank Wendi Penpraze who I'm sure you'll realise was the driving force in getting anything done over the year. Thankyou Wendi. Also, a very special thankyou to Wendy Stops for her support and practical help throughout the season. On closing I would like to welcome the new Social Secretary and hope that your time doing the job is a fun and enjoyable one.

TONI CUNNINGHAM SOCIAL SECRETARY

## REFRESHMENTS REPORT

This being my final report there are (as always) some people to thank. Firstly, to Mary Lofthouse, Clare Needham, Janet MacPhie and the many Juniors (too numerous to mention by name) for their help on Saturdays in the bar. It is a tiring job and a rest is always welcome.

To Ron Burns and Knut "thanks" for making it worthwhile opening the bar on Thursday nights. I have spent many enjoyable evenings chatting with these guys.

To Grant MacPhie - a big thankyou for being a "listening post" for my concerns and whinges. He was always prepared to at least hear me out.

To Maria and Vince Ferra for the supply and delivery of our great pies, sausage rolls, bread rolls etc. Your involvement in the club is much appreciated by all and particularly by Barry & I.

I would say that the 1989 season has been the hardest I have known in the five years that I have been behind the bar. With the number of away games on Sundays etc it was extremely difficult to cater.

WENDI PENPRAZE
PAVILIONS AND REFRESHMENTS

# COMMUNICATIONS REPORT

There were 8 editions of TEMPO produced this year and I hope you all enjoyed reading the reports and news written. Although your editor sometimes became very frustrated when trying to get reports in on time, I must confess that I have enjoyed producing the newsletter over the past year. With the spiralling cost of postage, it has been decided by Committee that only 4 or 5 editions will reach your letterbox next season, this is unfortunate, but necessary.

Thanks, as always, must go to Brian and Douglas Printing P/L for a fine job in not only printing TEMPO but all the other printing jobs the club requires. Brian has always been more than helpful, so thankyou Brian, and all the staff at Douglas Printing.

MARY LOFTHOUSE COMMUNICATIONS

## GROUNDS & PROPERTIES

#### GROUNDS

During 1989 season, the fixtures for both Men & Women resulted in no grounds being required some weeks and up to 4 grounds being needed on other weeks. It takes a LOT of time and effort to mark the grounds each week and without the help of Grant MacPhie and my wife Mary, there would have been many weeks where the grounds would not have been marked at all. The weather this year also played havoc with the grounds and their marking, resulting in games having to be moved to Duncan McKinnon during the last weeks of the season. This made grounds marking even more difficult. So a very big thankyou to both Grant and Mary for your efforts.

#### UNIFORMS

The club now has a good supply of both Senior and Junior playing shirts, and there should be no problems fitting out players for next season. There are also two TEMC woollen jumpers still available for sale.

PAUL LOFTHOUSE GROUNDS AND PROPERTIES

## TEAM REPORTS

#### VETERANS D REPORT

After finishing third on the ladder after home and away games, the Veterans D grade team won their semi-final against Waverley 3-1 and progressed to the Preliminary Final at the State Hockey Centre. This turned out to be a very exciting match for the spectators as Box Hill set off a very fast pace and scored two goals in the first half. The TEMC supporters were gloomy whilst the Box Hill players and supporters were extremely confident. Our game plan was working! Two quick goals early in the second half by our team and we were back in the ball game. Not long after a third goal by TEMC put us in the lead and it was then a matter of holding on at 3-2 until the end of the game.

The following Monday once again saw us back at the State Hockey Centre to play the Grand Final against Yarra Valley, who had held top position on the ladder for most of the year. The first half of the game was well contested by both sides and at the break the scores were nil all. A repeat of the previous weeks performance saw two goals scored by TEMC early in the second half and after a third goal was scored at about the 15 minute mark, the reserves were brought onto the field and with the fresh blood on the field, all Yarra attempts to goal were repulsed, the final score being a 3-0 result in favour of TEMC.

Congratulations on taking out the Premiership go to the 17 players who played in the

team during the year and a special vote of thanks is extended to David Ziebell for attending to our umpiring commitments during the year.

#### RON BURNS CAPTAIN & MANAGER

#### MELBOURNE LEAGUE 2

The Melbourne League 2 team this year finished second, unfortunately losing the Grand Final although gaining promotion to Melbourne League 1 next season.

The final was a very close game which could have gone any way. The final score was TEMC 2 - Essendon 2. The game then went into extra time and still the deadlock could not be broken. Strokes were the decisive factor, unfortunately giving Essendon the Premiership with a final score of 6-5.

Congratulations to all players in the team for a great game and an excellent season.

Thankyou to our coach Joe Hough who did a magnificent job. Thanks also go to Gordon Hodges and Carol Simpson for filling in as our Team Manager.

# MINDY SIMPSON CAPTAIN

#### MELBOURNE DISTRICT 2 NORTH

Despite a few hiccups and lapses of concentration the 1989 season has been a good one for MD2N, resulting in a Grand Final appearance. Unfortunately we couldn't manage a victory, but showed our endeavour in a hard contest, fought to the bitter end. I only hope we can rectify the situation next year!

We lost a few players during the season due to the feeble excuses of migration and injuries. These players, although missed, were admirably replaced. With the combination of youth and experience, I felt that we developed into a strong and balanced side. This season has seen several junior players mature into skilful and valuable members of the club.

I would like to thank Joe Hough and Jo Carbone for their assistance throughout the season and wish all players the best next year.

# PIP PARSONS CAPTAIN

#### MELBOURNE DISTRICT 4 SOUTH

Our District 4 girls put in another good performance this year finishing on top of the ladder prior to the finals with only one loss for the season.

Unfortunately we weren't able to top it off with a grand final win, but we have achieved promotion to District 3 next season. All girls contributed well throughout the season with strong consistent performances from all. Despite the wide age range in the team, the team comraderie and spirit was great all year round. Thankyou to all the girls for a great effort and a special thanks to Pip for putting up with me during weekly selections.

#### WENDY STOPS CAPTAIN

#### MELBOURNE DISTRICT 5 CENTRAL

What a disappointing end to the year!! All of our regular players put in a good season but we were hampered by not fielding a full team each week and our morale suffered as a result of this, but we all had a great time and are looking forward to next year. Merryn, our Captain will be missed next season and we all wish her well for her trip overseas.

#### MELBOURNE DISTRICT 5 SOUTH

We started the season at the first game with a win and thought we were on a roller coaster ride. We were, we hit the down slopes from then on and continued the bumpy ride — enjoying it all the way to the end. We've decided to go for it again next year.

As a social side, we all enjoyed our hockey this year, which is the main aim at this end of the grades, and are looking forward to next season.

JULIE RUNDLE CAPTAIN

#### U/17A BOYS GRADE

"OUR BEST EVER GRADUATION CLASS"

Long time scribes around TEMC have been saying its the best ever junior team our club has produced and a great credit to coach John MacPhie that he has been able to weld the number of strong minded individuals and up-and-coming good players into such a great combination.

The record for season 1989 showed all wins, except a shock loss to Waverley, a draw with Altona and the Ford Cup victory leading to an appearance in this years A grade Grand Final against Altona. The team is a carry-over from Phil Thompson's U/15A grade group who won all before it during that year with the inclusions of Robert Richardson and Victorian Goalkeeper Kieran Whelan who was playing in a higher age group at that stage.

All players now are with senior teams and for the future success of TEMC it is essential that Club officials encourage these young men to achieve higher individual goals to elevate our club into winning a number of championships at State League One and Pennant levels.

Full success for 1989, for this team, was achieved by winning the A Grade flag which capped off the year for all players, coach. manager, suffering parents and most importantly TEMC Hockey Club.

# BOB PETTERWOOD TEAM MANAGER

#### U/17 SOUTH BOYS GRADE

#### "MUDLARKS"

In past years we have looked on our early Saturday morning team as the "Frostys" but, the huge amount of rain this season has given the team more mud than cold and frosty mornings. Once again we found Springvale/Noble Park our hoodoo opposition and they finished our year early by beating us 1-0 in the semi-final.

All season, coach Grant MacPhie has had the numbers to work with as we were swelled to a large group due to our U/15's not fielding a South team. At times, approaches to the opposition had to be made for approval to run four or five interchange players and this resulted in many headaches for both coach and players — positional changes every 10 minutes, sometimes with short temper and often to the amusement and advantage of the other team.

Improvement to a number of individuals was obvious as the season progressed and many thanks for this are given to Grant MacPhie for those early morning lectures, pep talks and on—the—spot instructions plus experience gained from playing alongside many of the TEMC elderstatesmen in senior hockey each Saturday afternoon.

Grant and myself would like to thank <u>all the boys</u> who played through the season for their effort, good company and the fine example of good sportsmanship showed on behalf of the TEMC Hockey Club.

# BOB PETTERWOOD TEAM MANAGER

#### U/15A BOYS GRADE

Well our second half of the year ended up as exciting as our first half. A few good games, a few bad games. With the finals coming up I thought the boys might pick up and move into top gear, but they didn't.

Their finals night arrived and out they went leaving their coach, manager and parents behind. They played 60 minutes of the hardest and best hockey I have seen for a long time. No goals were scored so the boys finished 4th for the year.

It was a great game boys, but I hope you have learnt from this year that if you want that flag, the work starts from the beginning of the year. Thanks for the fun year boys.

#### BILL HOOPER & JASON PENPRAZE COACH & TEAM MANAGER

#### U/13A BOYS GRADE

Congratulations go to all the boys on a good year. Unfortunately we did not achieve the success we strived for in a very strong competition. The lads showed great improvement by the end of the season and will be assured of better success in the future.

# PHIL THOMPSON COACH

#### U/11 SOUTH MIXED GRADE

The U/11 South team have had a good year finishing 3rd on the ladder, only just missing out on a chance to play in the Grand Final.

The team has had an excellent year considering the efforts to obtain a full team in the beginning of the season and with several players still eligible to play U/9 this year, there will be some good players for the future.

Thankyou to Lindsay Pettiona who coached the team on Saturday mornings, and to everyone else who helped coach the team during the week. Also, thankyou to Paul

Lofthouse who umpired for us most weeks.

LOIS INNES
TEAM MANAGER

#### U/9 SOUTH HALF FIELD MIXED GRADE

The U/9 team finished their season on a high note with a win in the last round. This win was enough to see them finish 4th on the ladder. U/9 do not have a final series, so the season was finished for them after the home and away games.

The improvement showed by these boys and girls during the season was amazing, and full credit to their coach Steve Peck. Many of the boys and girls still have another 2-3 years of U/9 competition ahead of them - boy what a team in 91/92!! Special thanks to Pru Flatman, our Team Manager, for organising the team each week.

#### U/17A GIRLS GRADE

The U/17A girls finished second on the ladder with the highest percentage of goals for and lowest against in the competition. We finished the season with a 7-0 win. Our semi-final was against Camberwell who we had previously beaten twice during the season. The team played well keeping to our game plan, but we unfortunately lost. On behalf of the team we would sincerely like to thank Gordon Hodges "Supercoach" for a most beneficial season, and all his time and effort. We would also like to thank our Team Manager Carol Simpson for the great organisation of our team.

The team worked well during the year and should be commended for their effort. Well done! Good luck for next year!

# TRACEY NEEDHAM & BRONWEN SIMPSON CAPTAIN AND VICE-CAPTAIN

#### U/17 PENNANT GIRLS GRADE

The Under 17 Pennant girls have had a very successful season. We finished the season with a 1-0 win in the Grand Final against Strathmore A. We appreciate Fiona's great coaching, Sandi's umpiring and the support of the parents.

I would like to congratulate the team on their wonderful achievements during the year.

#### LITZI CHILIANIS CAPTAIN

#### U/15A GIRLS GRADE

The U/15 girls experienced mixed fortunes during the season. On the negative side was the shortage of players at times, but on the positive side was the committment and improvement illustrated by the regular team members.

All players enjoyed their participation in the team and look forward to continued involvement next year. Congratulations to our Goalkeeper Sally Evans who was selected in the U/16 Australian Schoolgirls Team.

KAREN GIBSON COACH

#### U/13 GIRLS GRADE

#### PREMIERS FOR 1989

The U/13 girls had a great season winning all but one of the home and away games for the season. The game which we drew against Camberwell was the springboard for the Grand Final Flag. The team, playing without their Captain Jackie, learnt that day how to fight back. They were down by 2 goals and fought back to draw 2-2, it was a wonderful team effort. Although the team had a squad of 15 players on paper this was not the reality at the games. The second character building game was against Hawthorn at Camberwell Synthetic. Fred coached the team to a 3-0 victory with only nine players. The team scored 111 goals for and had 11 goals against for the season.

Kew were very strong opponents faced in the Grand Final. The TEMC team had lost twice in previous finals to Kew - Indoor '89 and Winter '88. TEMC put on a fine display of team work winning the game by 3-1. Goal scorers were Jackie Thompson, Rachel Truscott and Kirsty Douglas, with Kirsty Scott saving a "would be goal" on the TEMC goal line. The display of strong goalkeeping by Elizabeth Aizen was a major factor in the victory,

GRAND FINAL LINE—UP: Elizabeth Aizen, Bronwyn Needham, Tanya Simmons, Tamzine Rollason, Kirsty Scott, Katrina Thomas, Jacqui Thompson (C), Sally Gibbons, Catherine Ball, Melissa Brown (VC), Rachel Truscott and Kirsty Douglas.

The 13 girls were the first ever TEMC girls side to win a winter Premiership — congratulations to all team members. Fred Ball was a wonderful Team Manager, quietly and efficiently doing all the hard "behind the scenes" work, thankyou Fred.

Also a big thankyou to all the parents for your support and help throughout the season, also to Phil and Stuart for umpiring, thankyou.

Good luck to Elizabeth, Kirsty S, Melissa, Jacqui, Skye and Natasha in U/15's next year.

JANE ROLLASON . COACH

## CLUB AWARDS - 1989

#### BRUCE HULSTON PERPETUAL TROPHY - BEST CLUBMAN AWARD

Nominations for 1989 were:

John "Butch" MacPhie Wendi and Barry Penpraze Fred Ball Jenny Day Grant MacPhie Paul Lofthouse Bob Petterwood

The winner for 1989 was JOHN "BUTCH" MACPHIE.

# DENISE ROSS PERPETUAL TROPHY - FOR OUTSTANDING SERVICE TO WOMEN'S HOCKEY

Nominations for 1989 were:

Jenny Day Joanne Carbone Pip Parsons Joe Hough Toni Cunningham

The winner for 1989 was JENNY DAY.

# MEN'S BEST AND FAIREST AWARDS

	TOTAL	VOTES
STATE LEAGUE ONE		
Peter Hough  Dale Pearce  Lachlan Dreher)  Michael Hough)	.158	
PENNANT A		
Jason Penpraze  Derek Pringle  Kieran Whelan	104	
PENNANT C		
Lachlan Fincher	87	
METRO EAST		
Gary Leake	92	
SOUTH A		
Chris Woodward	90	

# Neil Bartholomew......181 John Muller..... 77 SOUTH D Max McLachlan......62 IMPROVED SENIOR PLAYER..... CAMERON KING R.A. PAPE MOST WOMEN'S ANDFAIREST AWARDS MELBOURNE LEAGUE 2 Leonie Davey......112 MELBOURNE DISTRICT 2 NORTH Kirsten Taylor.....147 Chris Burman......101 Karen Gibson..... 78 MELBOURNE DISTRICT 2 SOUTH Wendy Dawson......107 Deanne Sullivan......100 Mandy Coady......96 MELBOURNE DISTRICT 4 SOUTH MELBOURNE DISTRICT 5 CENTRAL Sally-Anne Woodward..........131 Merryn Livermore.....125 Tania Evans..... 76 MELBOURNE DISTRICT 5 SOUTH Rosemary Fry......193 Kerryn O'Hallaran.......... 86

MIKE TAYLOR MOST IMPROVED WOMEN PLAYER.....BECKY FREY

SOUTH B



## 1989 CLUB SPONSORS

# TEMC Hockey Club wishes to acknowledge and thank Lindsay G. Quinn & Associates for their generous support and sponsorship

# FOR PROFESSIONAL ADVICE ON:

Commercial - Industrial - Residential
Rural - Hotels & Motels - Tourism & Leisure
Timesharing - Feasibility
Property Management - Property Development
Certified Building Surveys - Valuations
Sales - Auctions



#### EXPANDING YOUR HORIZONS ACROSS AUSTRALIA

NATIONAL HEAD OFFICE

QUINN HOUSE

100 Franklin St, Melbourne.

Victoria, Australia

Ph: (03) 329 2888

FAX: (03) 328 3606

## 1989 CLUB SPONSORS

#### PLUMBING BY PECK

Ph: 211 5825 or 234 0298 Emergency Service

"Anywhere, Anytime"

### KNUT REINECKE, TILER

30 WALNUT STREET, ORMOND Ph: 578 3316

"For all your floor and tiling needs"

#### DALE PEARCE

BUILDING, RENOVATION & EXTENSION SPECIALISTS

Ph: 873 2613

#### **GABRIELLA PIZZA**

146 KOORNANG ROAD

CARNEGIE

Ph: 569 5461

"For delicious pizzas"

#### RIC THOMPSON

JEANS & SPORTSWEAR WAREHOUSE 3A MACBETH ST., BRAESIDE

Ph: 587 3574

"The place to buy your clothing"

#### Thankyou to

#### "McDonalds"

For their support to our Juniors

# KRAMPEL, NEWMAN & GRINWALD P/L

CERT. PRACTICING ACCOUNTANTS

See Norm Same or Ph: 819 5399

#### **HELGENSEN & BALL**

**BUILDING CONTRACTORS** 

12 BESSIE STREET SOUTH OAKLEIGH, 3167 Ph: 570 5321 "For all your building needs"

#### KEITH NEEDHAM

ELECTRICIAN 84 WOORNACK ROAD MURRUMBEENA Ph: 569 7269

"For your electrical problems"

#### JUST HOCKEY

283 BURKE ROAD, GLEN IRIS

Ph: 25 7050

"Your Hockey Specialists"

#### **BELMONT DAY NURSERY**

1537 MALVERN RD GLEN IRIS 3146 Ph: 822 8626

"We offer quality childcare by fully trained staff"

#### DOUGLAS PRINTING

3 GEORGE STREET, DANDENONG

Ph: 791 5904

"For all your printing needs"

#### S.S. TAXI TRUCKS

Part of South Suburban Transport Group 8 STANFORD ROAD OAKLEIGH EAST, 3166 Ph: 568 8644 OR 568 3333 "Speedy Service Couriers"